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Oakland County—

Dear Roger,

The tears welled up in my eyes when I read your catalog
of horrors for the editor in your December “Down Our
Way". I was so moved, in fact, that 1 asked that the Oakland
County Chapter board appoint me as chapter reporter. 1
realize that this was very reckless and not at all in keeping
with my usual policy of trying to make myself invisible when
the work details are being made up, however I do own a
cranky old Royal and a dictionary and so here I am. (You
might say that discussion over my appointment was mini-
mal.)

I believe your “rag” is bi-monthly, so I may be late for
your February rendition, and since I didn't run around tak-
ing notes all last month we'll just have to wing it from here.

Oakland County is now working hard (for us) on our 10th
annual Harmony in Review entitled “A Salute to Irving Ber-
lin, ‘Mr. Music".” Quartets will be The Note Wits, the
Pieces of Eight and Basically Four (Sweet Ad's). We expect
to warm up the chorus’ talents on a singout January 28th for
the Detroit Theater Organ Club at the Redford Theater.

Oakland County is returning to our first Friday (without
fail) Chapter meetings, our 1978 board has resolved to have

twelve or bust. (With the possible exception of September,
which will be held at Harrisville.) —Bill Kellogg

Ed'’s Note: Results at last! Welcome aboard, Bill, and
keep the Chapter news coming.
More Chapter News on page 10

Pontiac Chapter on move;
Woodshed contest March 31

Things are stirring in the Pontiac Chapter that indicate a
rosier future for this once-vibrant organization.

Dick Liddicoat became director of the Motormen Chorus
in August and things began to happen. There are at least
eleven new faces in the chorus, which has been busy prepar-
ing and producing their 35th annual show on February 11.
The show, “A Visit To Harmony Town”, featured The
Pieces of Eight, The New Harmony Hounds, The Drop
Chords, and Bass-ically Four, along with the chorus.

Doran McTaggart was on hand at the December meeting
to install the new chapter officers, and to help the chapter
pay honors to retiring Division V Dick Guerin. The Baytown
Ramblers came down to entertain at this affair. Newly ap-
pointed area counselor Nels Gregersen, Clinton Valley
Chapter, also attended the meeting.

The Pontiac Chapter will follow a St. Patrick’s Day Party
on Friday, March 17 with it's annual woodshed contest on
March 31. This is the 5th Friday of March, a night when
area chapters should all be able to participate, since it should
be a night off from regular activities. The Milford Chapter
will be on hand to defend the Carroll P. Adams Bennington
Trophy, which it won again last year. This is a great evening
for Barbershoppers, so plan to be there.
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Wayne—

First, let me thank Editor Roger Morris for the mighty
kind words he printed about me in the December issue of the
Troubadour. For some time now, I've been wondering just
exactly how many in the Pioneer District actually do read
the chapter reports and was seriously considering asking the
Chapter president to appoint someone else for the job. Now
I'd like to keep it if they'll let me.

Late in November we picked up 14 new chorus members
with an A for A at Westland Mall.

December 3rd we held our annual Ladies Night, starting
with hors d'oeuvres and champagne, followed by dinner and
an evening of square dancing. The annual “Barbershopper of
the Year” award was bestowed upon Gordie Limburg.

Also in December the Wonderland Chorus paid its yearly
visit to “Presbyterian Village™ to entertain the elderly resi-
dents there.

The 1978 roster of Chapter officers for Wayne is as fol-
lows: President Jim McLane; Administrative VP Herb
Hibner: Program VP Mike Bourgoin; Treasurer Bob Vand-
erford; Corresponding Secretary Frank Maton; Sgts. at Arms
Dennis Millot and Bob Cosselman.

The man elected to the post of recording secretary was
Pete Anderson, but as of the 1st of the year he has accepted
a job at Vassar College in Poughkeepsie, N.Y. Yes, I said
Vassar — where all the girls are.

Just before Christmas Wayne was invaded by a group of
nuts from Monroe Chapter carrying a Little Brown Jug with
money in it. We subdured them, took their jug full of money
away, and made them sit in on chorus rehearsal, including
time on the risers.

The Wayne Wonderland Chorus now has two directors.
Gordie Limburg (our former director for many years) has
signed on as co-director with Steve Sutherland. Steve's
youthful exuberance and Gordie’s veteran experience should
benefit us very nicely.

“Every Step of the Way” will be thethemeof our 1978
Annual Pitchpipe Parade on March 3 and 4th. We've been
working hard on this show and can promise you won't be
disappointed if you attend,

I suppose it is somewhat impolite and vulgar to toot your
own horn too loudly, but those of you who have followed our
past performances will surely agree that Wayne has never
put on a bad show and we certainly don't intend to start now.
In fact, we take pride in the general feeling that each show
for the past 15 years has surpassed that of the previous year.
Come see us; we won't let you or ourselves down!

The headliners for this year's show will be the Western
Continentals, International Champions from Phoenix,
Arizona, along with some surprise quartets.

If you're around our area on any 3rd Friday, we'd love to
have you visit us at the Rosedale Gardens Civic Center,
Hubbard and West Chicago in Livonia. —Morrie Giles

What’s New in Your Chapter?

CUT US IN!

Deadline for all material is
the 25th of the month prior to publication
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There is some promising news forthcoming from the ef-
forts of REX Chairman Bill Wamer and his assistant, Pat
Warren from Grand Rapids. While it is no news to most of us
that our membership has taken an unhealthy downturn, the
efforts of these two men are beginning to surface with some
results — especially in the extension area.

Pat has been busy in two or three locations doing some
spade work toward formation of new chapters.

Ludington shows promise, according to word we get from
Pat, while work continues at Hastings and Mt. Pleasant.
Livingston County may charter at the Spring Convention, so
we hear, and we attended an organizational meeting on
Tuesday, February 7, in Ann Arbor.

It has been several years since Ann Arbor's original char-
ter was surrendered, with most of those members joining the
Wayne Chapter. The meeting this month at the Holiday Inn
East in that city was well attended. District Music Educator
Bill Butler and his assistant Glenn Van Tassell, now a resi-
dent of Ann Arbor, were on hand, along with REX Chair-
man Wamner and Division I VP Thom Hine. The informative
and productive session was supported by several members
from Monroe Chapter, and various other chapters, including
Wayne, Oakland County, Detroit and Milford.

The Motor City Music Company came out to entertain
the gathering with their great music, and the Arbor City
Four, a quartet that was active with the first Anon Arbor
Chapter, gave a surprise appearance.

Ken Gates, bass of the Arbor City Four, is the only mem-
ber of this quartet who still belongs to the Society. He is a
member of Wayne Chapter. Other members of the quartet
are Dean Millard, bari; Gene Oliver, lead; and Jack Frayer,
tenor. These four men form a nucleus around which the new
organization hopes to grow into a full fledged charter chapter
in the very near future.

Several men plunked down their money and signed up at
this meeting. A meeting was scheduled for the following
Tuesday, and plans for a regular meeting place at 8t. Luke’s
Lutheran Church were discussed.

President Doran McTaggart has set a goal to get at least
four new members in each chapter this year, thus raising our
membership back above the 1,500 mark, and boosting the
Society’s efforts to reach 40,000 members in our 40th anni-
versary year.

As a student, rather than a member of the faculty at
COTS in Battle Creek last December, we did not get the
opportunity to cover the school to any great extent. We
would like to say that those chapters not having their officers
present are losers when they fail to benefit from the strong
administrative orientation imparted at these schools. The
weather was not so great for traveling, but some 27 or 28
chapters had officers present, including Sault Ste. Marie,
Ontario, as well as Windsor. Here's hoping we do better at
next falls COT'S sessions.

February 1978

The Grosse Pointe Chapter has scored a coup by bringing
the original Gentlemen’s Agreement and the 4 Fits out of
retirement for a big day of symphony and Barbershop music
at Detrait's famous Orchestra Hall. There will be two shows
with the Grosse Pointe South High School Symphony on
May 14, with afternoon and evening performances. More
details will be available in the April issue of the Troub.
Orchestra Hall, one of the country’s greatest accoustical halls
in its day, was saved from the wrecker's ball not too long
ago, and many scars still remain from years of neglect.

Grand Rapids informs us they have two new quartets,
one of them with some familiar faces to all of us. The Bright
Majority joins Jim Johnson, Al Van Iwaarden and Bemnie
Poelman with a young “old” friend, Terry Huyge, and that
is also very good news! The second quartet, “full of rookies”,
is the Key Elements, combining the talents of Joe Mills, Bob
Topp, Rich Turker and Pat Warren. This gives the chapter
five quartets.

MINUTES OF THE PIONEER
DISTRICT BOARD OF DIRECTORS‘ MEETING
MEA CONFERENCE CENTER
Battle Creek, Michigan
DECEMEBER 10, 1977

Directors Present: All Direcfors were present.

Also Present: Committee Chairmen Butler, Lang, and
Warner; Direcfors-Elect Hine and Lewis; and Area
Counselor-Elect McDermott.

The minutes of the previous meeting were not read by the
Secretary inasmuch as they had been mailed to all Board
Members and Commitfee Chairmen. The minutes were ac-
cepted as written.

Treasurer Schneider’s written report through November
30, 1977, showed a cash balance of $4,534.32, which does not
include the final accounting from the Kalamazoo Fall Con-
vention.

DME Butler announced a Coaches and Quartet Clinic fo
be held February 24-26, 1978, at the MEA Conference Center
in Battle Creek, and a Mini-Hep School fo be held at Eastern
Michigan University in Ypsilanti September 15-17, 1978.

REX Chairman Warner‘s written report indicated that a
letter of inquiry covering the October 31, 1977 non-renewals
was under way. He also outlined extension plans for 1978 and
announced that the Livingston County Chapter was licensed
;vi;r‘h 2|5 members and had four of their officers at COT

chool.

C & J Chairman Lang announced that he had received
three Candidate Judge Applications since the last meeting,
two candidates for Secretary and one for Stage Presence.

Logopedics Chairman Durham'’s written report indicated
that $8,010.87 had been contributed to Logopedics by Chap-
ters in the District as of October 31, 1977, far short of $12,000
projected at the beginning of the year.

IBM Funk reviewed plans for the 1978 Spring Convention
in Lansing. Competition will be held at Eastern High School
Auditorium, while the headquarters hotel will be the Holiday
Inn South.

As an outgoing member of the Board of Directors, Funk
also expressed his gratitude for the opportunity of serving
on the Board for several years and for the cooperation he
received during that fime.

President Gillespie thanked the Board Members for their
support during his term of office and introduced President-
Elect McTaggart.

McTaggart expressed thanks on behalf of the Board of
Directors to both Gillespie and Funk for their service to the
District and the Society. He stressed that if the Society is to
confinue growing, teamwork and communications must play
an important part; and Area Counselors must be utilized fo
the utmost. Inasmuch as 1978 will mark the Fortieth Anni-
versary of the Society he outlined plans for increasing mem-
bership so that the Society may reach its goal of 40,000
members in its 40th year.

Meeting adjourned at 11:25 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
/s/ John M. McClinchey
JOHN M. MceCLINCHEY
Secretary, Pioneer District
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MINUTES OF THE PIONEER DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
HILTON INN
Kalamazoo, Michigan
OCTOBER 7, 1977
: ‘The meeting was called to order by President Gillespie at
40 p.m.

Directors Present: All Directors were present except
DVP Guerin.

Also Present: Committee Chairmen Durham, Lang and
Warner: DME Butler; Troubadour Editor Morris; and Area
Counselors Rollie G » James Gougeon and Thom Hine.

The reading of the minutes of the previous meeting were
dispensed with inasmuch as they had been maiied to all
members and committee chairmen and published in the
Troubadour. The minutes were accepted as written.

The Treasurer’s written report for the quarter ending
September 30, 1977, showed a balance of $6,214.52, and was
accepted as presented.

IBM Funk submitted a written report outlining the ""cash
flow” problem at the International level and the resultant
dues increase. He emphasized that the dues increase was
essential under the circumstances, and that it must be ac-
cepted by the membership. Funk stressed that he voted
against the increase, urging a curtailment of many pro-
%rams as an alternative, but that his vote was of the minor-

Y.

EVP McTaggart submitted a written report outlining the
convention sites through the Spring of 1980 and announced
that the A.1.C. Scholarship applications would be mailed to
the individual chapters within the coming weeks. A bid was
received from the Traverse City Chapter to host the Spring
1981 Convention. The bid was accepted to be presented to the
House of Delegates for action.

Written reports were submitted by all Division Vice
Presidents outlining the status of each chapter under their
jurisdiction. President Gillespie regretfully accepted the
resignation of DVP Guerin due fo ill heaith and thanked
him, an behalf of the District, for his commendable service
while in office and wished him Godspeed in his recovery. He
announced that James Gougeon, Area Counselor in Division
IV has been appointed to fill out the remainder of Guerin‘s
term.

REX Chairman Warner's written report included a sur-
vey letter that he had sent to all those members who had not
renewed their membership as of the second quarter, and the
results of that survey. Each DVP was given the replies that
came out of his respective Division for follow up. He also
outlined the active extension sites and announced that the
Livingston County Chapter has petitioned International
Headquarters for the license. The Wayne County Chapter
will be their sponsor.

DME Butler’s written report emphasized the need for
greater participation in the Music Education Program, al-
though there has been a 100 per cent increase in attendance
over the previous year. He announced that a Mini-Hep
School proposal with a format of Thursday evening through
Sunday noon would be discussed at the Music Education
Seminar in Kenosha in late October. It would be necessary
for 140 men from the District fo participate to make it
worthwhile, which is about 10 per cent of the District mem-
bership. The general feeling of the Board was that, though
commendable, this would be very difficvit to accomplish.

Logopedics Chairman Durham’s written report indicated
that the District had not yet approached the quota of $12.000
set for 1977, although ahead of last year at this time. As of
this time, only one chapter is eligible for the Harmony Foun-
dation Award (S10 per capita), whereas nine chapters won
this award in 1976. It was anficipated, however, that several
chapters would be increasing their contributions at the Lo-
gopedics meeting during the weekend. He announced that
the Lee Wynn “HELP 77" bike ride through the District
swelled the coffers by nearly $1,000 thanks fo the efforts of
the Grand Rapids and Jackson Chapters.

The Secretary was instructed to resubmit to the interna-
tional Board the previously proposed resolution concerni
the fining of those chapters that fail to apply for ASCA
clearance for shows and parades. The proposal was origi-
nally turned down by the International Board because they
felt that it was a District function. The Pioneer District
Board feels that it is indeed a function of the International
Board. The Troubadour Editor and the L & R Chairman will
furnish the Secretary with supporting evidence for our stand
on this matter.

Based on the results of a canvass conducted by EVP
McTaggart concerning the current Friday night through
Saturday evening convention format, the motion was made

Keep America Singing
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and seconded that the Pioneer District retain said format
permanently. Motion carried.

The proposed By-Law changes to be brought before the
Eg:s; of Delegates on Saturday were again reviewed by the

ra.

President Gillespie announced that some chapters had
failed to submit financial reports to International as re-
quired on @ monthly basis. Each DVP affected was to police
this matter.

President Gillespie emphasized the necessity for each
chapter to file Form CS2000 with the State of Michigan by
October 1 of each year. This is mandatory under the Michi-
gan Annual Report for Non-Profit Organization Law in order
to retain the non-profit corporation status of each chapter.

The motion was made and seconded to support the South-
ern Gateway Chorus Quilt Project. This quilt will include the
logo and name of the Board Members of all the Districts in
the Society and will be raffled off with the proceeds going to
the International Expansion Fund. Each District will con-
tribute $25 plus $1 for each Board Member. Motion passed.

At the request of the Oakland County Chapter concerning
a refund policy on advance registrations, the following
resolution was proposed to be presenfed fo the House of
Delegates:

RESOLVED: Pre-registration fees will be refundable
provided written request is received by the Convention
Chairman from the registrant prior to the prior to the open-
ing of the Convention registration.

A proposal from the Wayne Chapter concerning the fees
of dual members was read by President Gillespie to be
brought before the House of Delegates for action. If passed,
the Secrefary was instructed to forward same to the Inter-
national Board of Directors.

President Gillespie reviewed the action taken at the Au-
gust Board Meeting concerning the recommendation fo re-
scind the awarding of the Spring 1979 Convention to the
Saginaw-Bay Chapter due fo their failure to submit a final
and complete financial statement regarding the Spring 1977
Convention which they hosted. The matter was to be brought
before the House of Delegates for action. Inasmuch as there
was no representative from the Saginaw-Bay Chapter in at-
tendance, the Board’s position remained unchanged.

Meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

/8/ JOHN M. McCLINCHEY
John M. McClinchey
Pioneer District Secretary



